PREVENTING ESCALATION AT SEA

Towards an India-Pakistan Naval Agreement



Recommended citation: Abbas, Bashir Ali (2025). Preventing Escalation at Sea: Towards an India-Pakistan Naval Agreement. New Delhi: Council for Strategic and Defense Research.
The Council for Strategic and Defense Research (CSDR) does not take institutional positions on any issues.
© 2025 Council for Strategic and Defense Research C-21, 3rd Floor, Qutub Institutional Area, New Delhi, India - 110016. Phone: 011-43104566 Email: office@csdronline.org Web: www.csdronline.org Twitter:@CSDR_India

ABOUT THIS REPORT

This report examines the need for an Incidents at Sea Agreement between India and Pakistan amid increasing naval modernization and nuclear capabilities. Despite minimal diplomatic engagement, growing maritime competition and nuclear arsenals heighten escalation risks during encounters. While bilateral agreements remain unlikely in the current political climate, multilateral forums like the Indian Ocean Naval Symposium offer potential pathways. The paper outlines essential elements for a future agreement, emphasizing both general maritime safety protocols and specific provisions for managing hostile interactions.

ABOUT CSDR'S PEACEBUILDING AND CONFLICT MANAGEMENT PROGRAM

The Peacebuilding and Conflict Management Program builds networks of peacebuilders across South Asia, emphasizing Track II diplomacy and conflict sensitivity. A core focus is conducting research on conflict scenarios and developing tailored confidence-building measures. The program addresses complex threats to regional stability through collaboration with the Indian government and diplomatic missions. Guided by pragmatism, we work to reduce entrenched positions, promote reconciliation, develop conflict resolution frameworks, build local capacity, and design context-specific CBMs. Our evidence-based approach supports UN Sustainable Development Goal 16, striving to transform conflict dynamics and build sustainable peace in South Asia.

ABOUT COUNCIL FOR STRATEGIC AND DEFENSE RESEARCH

Founded in January 2020 by Lt. Gen. D.S. Hooda (Retd.) and Dr. Happymon Jacob, CSDR is an innovative think tank and consultancy specializing in foreign policy, geopolitical risk, connectivity, and critical areas of defense and aerospace. With a focus on the Indian subcontinent, Eurasia, and the Indo-Pacific, CSDR is committed to generating strategic insights that drive meaningful change. Read more at www.csdronline.com

RESEARCH DIRECTION

VAdm Anil K Chawla (retd)
Capt Sarabjeet S Parmar (retd)

AUTHOR

Bashir Ali Abbas - Senior Research Associate, CSDR

Executive Summary

- The Indian and Pakistani Navies have had no major engagements since 1971, but maintain adversarial postures with frequent accusations of provocative behavior during encounters.
- Despite India's strategic focus shifting toward China, Pakistan remains a significant maritime concern, particularly as part of a perceived joint Sino-Pakistani naval threat.
- Both navies are undergoing rapid modernization—India aims to expand from 150 to 170 ships by 2027; Pakistan from 31 to 50 by 2030.
- India increasingly sources naval assets from Western manufacturers (French, American, German), while Pakistan relies primarily on Chinese and Turkish platforms.
- Multiple incidents at sea have occurred between the two navies, including during anti-piracy operations (2011) and routine patrols (2016), with each side blaming the other for aggressive maneuvers.
- The naval nuclear dimension significantly increases escalation risks—India operates SSBNs while Pakistan is developing submarine-launched cruise missiles and ship-launched ballistic missiles.
- During the 2019 Pulwama-Balakot crisis, India deployed approximately 60 ships near Pakistani waters, including its first SSBN, indicating the potential for nuclear signaling during future crises.
- Both nations have historically committed to nuclear risk reduction mechanisms after their 1998 tests, with several agreements still in effect despite deteriorated political relations.
- The 1991 Agreement on advance notification of military exercises includes provisions for naval interactions (maintaining 3 nautical miles distance in international waters).
- The 1999 Lahore Memorandum of Understanding explicitly called for developing an incidents at sea agreement, though this has never materialized.
- Current India-Pakistan relations are minimal, with no diplomatic or economic engagement, making a bilateral naval agreement unlikely without broader reconciliation.
- Multilateral forums offer the most viable pathway—both navies have collaborated during anti-piracy operations and participate in the Indian Ocean Naval Symposium (IONS).
- The Western Pacific Naval Symposium's Code for Unplanned Encounters at Sea (CUES) provides a potential model that could be adapted for the Indian Ocean region.
- Any future agreement would need to combine generally applicable safety protocols with specific provisions addressing the unique risk of hostile interactions between Indian and Pakistani naval forces.
- Such an agreement should focus on nuclear risk reduction rather than confidence-building to increase its political acceptability in the current environment.
- In sum, India and Pakistan are parties to multiple international arrangements governing the safety of civilian and military vessels at sea. However, given both rapid naval modernizations, an existing political and military dispute, and the mutual hostility characterizing the relationship, both states need:
 - an agreement that is dedicated to the maritime domain (unlike their 1991 agreement) and establishes norms to prevent unplanned encounters at sea.
 - an agreement that clearly outlines specific standard operating procedures during or after incidents at sea as this is where the potential for inadvertent escalation is high.

Introduction

The Indian and Pakistani Navies have not experienced any significant engagements in over 50 years. However, the Pakistan Navy (PN) frequently appears in India's official military discussions, with successive Indian Navy (IN) Chiefs stressing the importance of maintaining India's maritime vigilance. For instance, IN Chief Admiral Dinesh Tripathi remarked that the PN's growth was "surprising," stating, "They aim to become a 50-ship force by the next decade. Given their economy, it is unexpected that they are constructing so many ships and submarines."[1]

Similarly, various branches of Pakistan's security establishment rationalize their modernization efforts by portraying them as a response to India's dominance in the Indian Ocean. Less than a month before the IN Chief's comments, PN Chief Admiral Naveed Ashraf claimed that India was "disturbing regional peace by blatantly provoking its neighbors" in the Indian Ocean.[2]

Such discourse has been indicative of two things:

- While the India-Pakistan relationship remains minimal, with no diplomatic or economic ties,[3] India's
 strategic discourse has shifted to emphasize China more. However, in the maritime domain, Pakistan is
 still considered a significant threat, particularly as part of the maritime threat posed by China.[4]
- The Indian and Pakistani Navies are more influenced by their counterparts' activities and operations than
 the Armies and Air Forces of both countries. This is particularly true as the Indian and Pakistani Armies
 have remained disengaged at the Line of Control (LoC) since the February 2021 ceasefire, despite
 occasional violations.[5]

Despite India's 'de-hyphenation' from Pakistan and its avoidance of any positive or negative engagement with Pakistan,[6] the triggers for crisis continue to exist across various arenas. However, given the unique nature of the maritime domain, the chances of both naval forces encountering each other are higher than those of their sister services, increasing the rationale for a new agreement to better manage their potential interactions, especially on the high seas. This paper addresses three questions: Why is such an agreement necessary? What is the likelihood of such an agreement being concluded? What are the alternatives?

Strategic Imperatives

Modernization – Both the Indian and Pakistani Navies are modernizing rapidly, with the Indian Navy aiming to increase its fleet from 150 to 170 ships by 2027 and the Pakistan Navy from 31 to 50 by 2030.[7] Doctrinally, while the Indian Navy officially expanded its primary area of responsibility to the Red Sea in 2015,[8] the Pakistan Navy has shifted from a defensive posture to a more aggressive area denial strategy to counter India's maritime dominance in the Arabian Sea.[9] The PN's ongoing acquisitions – including new Type 54A/P frigates and Yuan-class AIP-enabled submarines from China, along with a new class of corvettes jointly produced with Turkey – have sparked debates in India regarding its Navy's qualitative edge against new risks, even as its quantitative superiority remains unchallenged. As a result, the Indian Navy's own acquisitions have progressed with the aim of addressing immediate gaps (such as the lack of an AIP-equipped diesel-electric attack submarine) and securing long-term capabilities through investments in a new class of nuclear attack submarines (SSNs), a third aircraft carrier, uncrewed underwater vehicles, enhanced maritime surveillance capabilities, and a new class of stealth-guided missile destroyers,[10] among other initiatives.

Note that while the Indian Navy has refocused on acquiring from Western (French, American, German) original equipment manufacturers, the Pakistan Navy is set to operate a fleet primarily consisting of Chinese and Turkish platforms; even the French Agosta 90Bs, currently the backbone of its underwater capabilities, are being upgraded by Turkey rather than France.[11] For India, this fuels the 'joint Sino-Pak threat' narrative. Indeed, since at least 2023, parliamentary briefings from India's security leadership have explicitly connected the need for the Indian Navy's expansion to this threat.[12] The outcome has been a steady naval arms race between India and Pakistan, while an additional extra-regional power (China) gradually increases its presence in the Indian Ocean – benefiting Pakistan and perceived as detrimental to India.[13] The net effect is an escalation of maritime assets hostile to one another in a contested maritime domain.

Incidents at Sea – The inherent hostility between India and Pakistan, despite their disengagement, continues to incite competitive actions among their naval forces. Although both navies have not engaged in direct fleet-on-fleet armed conflict since 1971, their historical consciousness endures in shaping their perceptions of one another. The Pakistan Navy, in particular, remains wary of the Indian Navy's intentions to blockade Pakistani ports along the Makran Coast, recalling its successful bombardment and blockade of Karachi in 1971. Such perceptions intensified during significant crises, such as the Kargil conflict, when the Indian Navy stationed at least 30 ships close to Pakistan's territorial waters, while the Pakistan Navy held back from engagement.[14] The Kargil War is notorious in Pakistan for being an Army-led operation executed without consultation with naval counterparts. More recently, the two navies have accused each other of provocative behaviour during various incidents. For instance, in 2011, the INS Godavari and PNS Babur encountered one another during anti-piracy operations, with both forces blaming the other for aggressive manoeuvres.[15] Similarly, in 2016, Indian and Pakistani warships pursued each other at sea after both sides charged the other with disrupting their respective routine patrols and exercises.

The Pakistan Navy has consistently accused the Indian Navy of covertly patrolling too near Pakistani waters.[16]This claim was reiterated in 2019, when Pakistan asserted that it had thwarted an Indian submarine from entering its waters. This accusation surfaced again in 2024, when Pakistan's DGPR (Navy) alleged that the Indian Navy was employing its surface and sub-surface assets to "covertly observe" the PN's operations and "interpret naval war plans" during the PN's biennial Exercise Sea Spark.[17] Clearly, owing to their overlapping operational areas, even in the absence of political crises, both navies accuse each other of interfering in their activities. Indian naval veterans suggest that this tendency is more

Owing to their overlapping operational areas, even in the absence of political crises, both navies accuse each other of interfering in their activities. Indian naval veterans suggest that this tendency is more pronounced on the Pakistani side, based on their experiences since 1971, while PN officials defend their actions as responses to Indian provocations.

pronounced on the Pakistani side, based on their experiences since 1971, while PN officials defend their actions as responses to Indian provocations. Nonetheless, beyond these overt incidents, which are relatively straightforward to understand, the true risk in the subcontinent's maritime domain arises from the nuclearization of the Indian Ocean.

Nuclear Risks – India and Pakistan are both 27-year-old declared nuclear weapon states. However, they are still developing into naval nuclear powers; the Indian Ocean has yet to see both nations' fully operational sea legs of their nuclear triads in the same waters. Currently, this possibility is becoming more imminent. The Indian Navy is ahead of its Pakistani counterpart in operating nuclear-armed platforms, with at least two SSBNs in service, although their current range and capacity to provide (semi) continuous at-sea deterrence remain questionable. Full CASD capabilities are technically achievable with a minimum of four SSBNs for any naval nuclear power.[18]

On the other hand, the Pakistan Navy has concentrated on developing submarinelaunched cruise missiles and ship-launched ballistic missiles, even without a nuclearpowered sub-surface platform for deploying these weapons. However, with Pakistan's acquisition of the Yuan-class submarines from China, its recent SLBM tests[19] raise (but do not confirm) the possibility of Pakistan attempting to mount nuclear weapons on its conventional assets. In any event, Pakistan has the potential to equip its surface assets with nuclear-capable missiles, similar to India's now-decommissioned Dhanush ship-based nuclear-capable ballistic missile system from its INS Sukanya-class offshore patrol vessels.[20]

Pakistan's acquisition of the Yuanclass submarines from China, its recent SLBM tests raise (but do not confirm) the possibility of Pakistan attempting to mount nuclear weapons on its conventional assets. In any event, Pakistan has the potential to equip its surface assets with nuclear-capable missiles.

For two navies with a history of low-intensity hostile interactions at sea, operating in increasingly contested waters, the risk to strategic stability from inadvertent escalation is arguably proportional to the advancements in nuclearizing their naval assets. A glimpse of the naval nuclear risk was evident during the Pulwama-Balakot crisis in 2019 when India deployed at least 60 ships near Pakistani waters, including its first SSBN – INS Arihant, possibly escorted by or alongside the INS Chakra – India's then sole nuclear attack submarine (SSN), leased from Russia.[21] As Pakistan moves forward with operationalizing its own sea-based nuclear capabilities, the overall nuclear risk in the subcontinent continues to rise.

Diplomatic Feasibility

The history and postures of the Indian and Pakistani Navies outlined above necessitate a better understanding between both Navies, particularly regarding how to respond in the event of hostile 'incidents at sea.' This term draws inspiration from the 1972 INCSEA agreement between the United States and the former USSR, aimed at preventing inadvertent escalation due to incidents at sea and aggressive behavior by local commanders.[22] In the context of India-Pakistan relations, 'INCSEA' refers to a loosely defined term for any potential agreement that could govern the interactions of naval forces in peacetime to reduce the risk of unintended escalation. The prospect of such an agreement between India and Pakistan is based on two pillars.

First, both India and Pakistan exhibited a strong tendency to collaboratively develop mechanisms to reduce nuclear risk and manage potential crises, immediately following their nuclearization in 1998. Drawing on the 1999 Lahore Memorandum of Understanding, both nations reached a number of agreements that have served as both risk reduction mechanisms and (at the time) confidence-building measures. Both nations continue to adhere to these agreements to this day. This broad commitment to nuclear risk reduction has persisted, despite the political relationship experiencing crises or entering a deep freeze.

Second, the maritime domain is less visible to the public and, as a result, less susceptible to political sensitivities. This arguably enhances the potential for positive interactions between both forces, especially if these interactions take place within a broader normative framework of good behavior. Both states adhere to a 1991 agreement (at least on paper) to provide each other with advance notice of military exercises, maneuvers, and troop movements. This agreement mandates that the surface and subsurface assets of both states maintain a distance of at least three nautical miles apart while operating in

The maritime domain is less visible to the public and, as a result, less susceptible to political sensitivities. This arguably enhances the potential for positive interactions between both forces, especially if these interactions take place within a broader normative framework of good behavior.

"international waters," and it further prohibits the aerial assets of either state from "buzzing surface units and platforms of the other country in international waters." [23]

The provisions of the agreement are outdated and lack future-proofing, especially considering the significant advancements in naval assets that challenge the three nautical mile safety margin. Nevertheless, the existence and ongoing implementation of this agreement indicate the willingness of both states and their naval forces to engage in regulatory mechanisms to prevent "accidents" at sea. In any case, the Lahore Memorandum of Understanding (concluded eight years after the 1991 agreement on advance notice for military exercises) explicitly recognized the need for an INCSEA. Clause 5 of the MoU states that, "The two sides shall conclude an agreement on the prevention of incidents at sea to ensure the safety of navigation by naval vessels and aircraft belonging to the two sides." [24]

The purpose of an INCSEA is not solely to build confidence between the two states but is rather an end in itself. In any case, both states agree to Confidence-Building Measures (CBMs) either as part of comprehensive engagement (such as dialogue for dispute resolution) or in response to specific crises (like the 1990 military stand-off [25] which led to the 1991 agreement on advance notice of military exercises).

However, more recent evidence shows that even unprecedented accidents do not reach the threshold of necessity required for both states to engage in new agreements. For example, India's accidental misfire of a BrahMos cruise missile into Pakistani territory in March 2022 did not produce the political capital needed for a new bilateral mechanism to regulate accidental missile launches.[26] Nor did it create new concerns for both states regarding future incidents. This was due to the mature management by Pakistani authorities at the official level (such as through the DG-ISPR's comprehensive press conference, which refrained from alleging any malicious Indian intentions) as well as India's robust internal investigative processes (evident in the Defence Minister's parliamentary acknowledgment[27] of the accident and the Indian Air Force's

termination of three officers).[28] Even the continued commitment by both states to agreements like the prenotification of ballistic missile tests has failed to generate a downstream effect, pushing both states to address new gaps in the larger risk reduction framework of the subcontinent, particularly in the maritime domain.

Multilateral Pathways

Given the reasoning above, India and Pakistan are unlikely to proactively pursue an INCSEA-like agreement at the bilateral level without broader political and diplomatic reconciliation that would facilitate discussions on such issues. The Expert Committee on Conventional and Nuclear Confidence Building Measures between India and Pakistan has not convened for deliberations in over 12 years, and there are no signs that this will change in the near future. [29] However, the necessity for such an agreement, considering the naval history of both countries and its potential—stemming from a fundamental desire for nuclear risk reduction—suggests that both countries may not oppose such an agreement in the distant future, particularly when the naval nuclear arsenals of both nations have evolved further.

Until the necessary political incentives for such engagement are created – even if the technical necessity is established – the only option for both states to discuss these issues lies in multilateral forums. Indeed, both the Indian and Pakistani Navies have a history of collaboration during multilateral naval missions, such as search and rescue operations and anti-piracy efforts off the Horn of Africa.[30] India's recent voluntary participation in the US-led Combined Maritime Forces, where the Pakistan Navy has a longer-

Until the necessary political incentives for such engagement are created – even if the technical necessity is established – the only option for both states to discuss these issues lies in multilateral forums.

standing presence, along with leadership experience in specific task forces,[31] has the potential to further enhance mutual operational goodwill.

However, arguably, the best forum for both states to indirectly address such issues remains the Indian Ocean Naval Symposium (IONS), which both states are members of and whose chairmanship India currently holds. The Pacific counterpart of this grouping – the Western Pacific Naval Symposium – successfully established a non-binding Code for Unplanned Encounters at Sea (CUES) in 2014.[32] This code was specifically designed to prevent adverse incidents at sea "to avoid extreme behaviours that may endanger regional security and stability," according to then PLAN Chief Admiral Wu Shengli. Despite its creation during a time of increasing hostile interactions between the PLA Navy and neighboring naval forces (as well as American naval assets), the Code has faced criticism for its non-binding nature, lack of applicability to territorial waters, voluntary nature of state participation, and the general rules of application being contingent on bilateral discussions between the concerned states.[33]

Yet, counterintuitively, these perceived shortcomings of such a document could actually create more space for a similar agreement among IONS member states, given its flexibility. While the multilateral framework of such an INCSEA agreement would reduce the political risk of India and Pakistan engaging bilaterally, the

involvement of other Indian Ocean states would also provide a stronger normative check on the behavior of various naval forces, should the agreement be followed in good faith. In any case, despite its effort to isolate Pakistan internationally, India has shown a willingness to engage in multilateral institutions alongside Pakistan.

A recent example of this was Indian External Affairs Minister S. Jaishankar, who became the first Indian EAM to visit Pakistan in nearly a decade during the October Summit of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization in Islamabad.[34] Despite modest expectations, this visit did not result in any bilateral thaw. However, it underscored India's commitment to its multilateral obligations, even when Pakistan was the venue for dialogue and discussion. Extending this rationale to the IONS, despite India's earlier exclusion of Pakistan from the forum, could arguably be the most viable step toward an INCSEA in the Indian Ocean that includes both India and Pakistan.

Conclusion and Recommendations

The net amount of risk in the Indian Ocean due to growing naval competition and contestation is growing at an evidently fast pace. However, any bilateral or multilateral arrangement featuring India and Pakistan, is most likely a "day-after-tomorrow" objective which requires strong advocacy and ideation until political willingness is generated. Regardless of when such willingness becomes evident, a potential arrangement between both states to prevent incidents that can trigger inadvertent escalation will need to address some essential aspects.

The net amount of risk in the Indian Ocean due to growing naval competition and contestation is growing at an evidently fast pace. However, any bilateral or multilateral arrangement featuring India and Pakistan, is most likely a "day-after-tomorrow" objective.

First, the agreement will need to comprise clear definitions of naval ships, naval auxiliary vessels, naval aircraft, and what constitutes an 'incident at sea', as well as outline the agreement's scope (applicability) and character (status in law). Should it be a legally binding framework, it will need to account for Indian and Pakistani preferences for a mutually agreeable dispute resolution mechanism (especially given the vagaries agreements such as the Indus Waters Treaty). India and Pakistan will also have to align/reconcile their interpretations of existing multilateral arrangements that both states are party to, including the 1972 Convention on the International Regulations for Preventing Collisions at Sea and the International Code of Signals which provide the overarching norms for all vessels at sea.

Second, the agreement will need to marry the standard requirements of such a generally applicable code (provisions on safety procedures and communication) with the nature and chances of hostile interactions between two specific navies in the Indian Ocean. Here, agreements such as the 2014 CUES are instructive as a general non-binding framework of governing naval behaviour at sea, with a focus on preventing incidents at sea and better manoeuvring and communication. However, an INCSEA in the Indian Ocean will need to combine such a framework with the type of provisions in the US-USSR INCSEA (with the necessary qualifiers) which was geared at the concerns of two hostile states specifically. For example, both CUES 2014 and the 1972 US-USSR INCSEA defer to the International Code of Signals to warn of the presence of

submarines in a given area. However, while the CUES does not specifically address weapons systems, the US-USSR INCSEA (given its nature), focuses on specific prohibitions on aiming guns, missile launchers, torpedo tubes, and other weapons as well as other objects, searchlights, powerful illumination devices, etc.[i] [35] Both such provisions are imperative in the India-Pakistan case – broader norms that are generally applicable for safer navigation at sea as well as specific norms that are necessitated by the potential for armed confrontation between the Indian and Pakistani Navies.

These are two essential aspects in a much longer list that a potential India-Pakistan INCSEA must address. However, such a mutually acceptable agreement can only come into being after negotiations through a sustained mechanism – whether bilaterally through a rejuvenated Expert Committee or an avenue within the IONS framework.

[i] US-USSR INCSEA, Clause 6 – "Ships of the Parties shall not simulate attacks by aiming guns, missile launchers, torpedo tubes, and other weapons in the direction of a passing ship of the other Party, not launch any object in the direction of passing ships of the other Party, and not use searchlights or other powerful illumination devices to illuminate the navigation bridges of passing ships of the other Party."

Endnotes

- [1] Ray, Kalyan. "Good Luck to Pakistan, They Chose Weapons over Welfare': Indian Navy Chief." Deccan Herald, 2 Dec. 2024, www.deccanherald.com/india/good-luck-to-pakistan-they-chose-weapons-over-welfare-indian-navy-chief-3300287 Accessed on 2 Apr 2025
- [2] Ozberk, Tayfun. "Interview with the Chief of the Pakistan Navy Naval News." Naval News, 25 Nov. 2024, www.navalnews.com/interviews/2024/11/interview-with-the-chief-of-the-pakistan-navy/ Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025 [3] Jacob, Happymon. "The Age of Minimalism in India-Pakistan Ties." The Hindu, 7 Nov. 2022, www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/the-age-of-minimalism-in-india-pakistan-ties/article66108192.ece Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [4] Sharma, Shivani. "Pakistan'S Upcoming Joint Naval Exercise With China Sparks Indian Concerns." India Today, 17 Jan. 2025, www.indiatoday.in/world/story/pakistan-china-naval-exercise-aman-25-india-concerned-indian-ocean-2666051-2025-01-
- 17#:~:text=India's%20Concerns&text=China's%20growing%20presence%20in%20Pakistan's,encircling%20India%20in %20the%20IOR. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [5] PIB. "Joint Statement." PIB. 25 Feb 2021. https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=1700682. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [6] Council for Strategic and Defense Research. "Power and Purpose: Indian Foreign Policy 2023." CSDR, 2023, p. 41, https://csdronline.com/power-and-purpose-indian-foreign-policy-2023/. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025.
- [7] The International Institute for Strategic Studies. "The Military Balance, 2024." IISS, 2024, pp. 267-269 (Indian Navy), 302-303 (Pakistan Navy), https://www.iiss.org/publications/the-military-balance/2024/the-military-balance-2024/ Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025.
- [8] Baruah, Darshana M. "India's Evolving Maritime Strategy." The Diplomat, 3 Dec. 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/12/indias-evolving-maritime-strategy/ Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [9] Singh, Abhijit. "Assessing Pakistan's Naval Modernisation." ORF, 13 Dec. 2024, www.orfonline.org/research/assessing-pakistans-naval-modernisation. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2025/01/indian-navy-inducts-new-destroyer-frigate-and-

- [10] Menon, Adithya Krishna. "Indian Navy Inducts New Destroyer, Frigate and Submarine." Naval News, 15 Jan. 2025,
- submarine/#:~:text=With%20all%20four%20P%2D15B,implementation%20within%20a%20few%20years. Accessed on 2 Apr 2025
- [11] Khan, Bilal. "Turkey and Pakistan Ink Agosta 90B Submarine Upgrade Deal Quwa." Quwa Pakistan Defence News Coverage & Analysis, 23 Jun. 2016, https://quwa.org/daily-news/turkey-pakistan-ink-agosta-90b-submarine-upgrade-deal Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [12] Peri, Dinakar. "House Panel Apprised of Collusive Threat From China and Pakistan." The Hindu, 8 Apr. 2023, www.thehindu.com/news/national/house-panel-apprised-of-collusive-threat-from-china-and-pakistan/article66710973.ece Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [13] Hashmi, Sana. "China's Growing Influence in Indian Ocean Is Worrying. It Harms the Region'S Stability." The Print, 27 Mar. 2024, https://theprint.in/opinion/eye-on-china/chinas-growing-influence-in-indian-ocean-is-worrying-it-harms-the-regions-stability/2017049/Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [14] Ghosh, Probal Das. "Kargil War and the Indian Navy's Operation Talwar." The Indian Express, 26 July 2023, https://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/kargil-vijay-diwas-indian-navy-operation-talwar-pakistan-arabian-sea-8861420/. Accessed 10 Dec. 2024.
- [15]TNN. "India, Pakistan in War of Words as Warships Collide." The Economic Times, 19 June 2011, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/india-pakistan-in-war-of-words-as-warships-collide/articleshow/8909179.cms?from=mdr Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [16]Gupta, Jayanta. "Indian Warship Makes Contact With Pakistani Naval Vessels Near Western Coast." The Times of India, 28 May 2016, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/indian-warship-makes-contact-with-pakistani-naval-vessels-near-western-coast/articleshow/52483243.cms Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025
- [17] News Desk. "Pakistan Detects Indian Navy of Covertly Observing Naval Drill." The Express Tribune, 15 Feb. 2024, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2456559/pakistan-detects-indian-navy-of-covertly-observing-naval-drill Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

Endnotes

[18] Prakash, Arun. "The Significance of Arihant." The Indian Express, 6 Nov. 2018,

https://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/the-significance-of-ins-arihant-nuclear-submarine-navy-5436432/ Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[19] Naval News. "Pakistan Navy Conducts Successful Flight Test of Homegrown SMASH SLBM." Naval News, 5 Nov. 2024, https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2024/11/pakistan-navy-conducts-successful-flight-test-of-homegrown-smash-slbm/Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[20] Korda, Matt. "Hot-Launch Yoga: Cobra Pose Reveals Nuke Repose." Federation of American Scientists, 21 Aug. 2024, https://fas.org/publication/hot-launch-yoga-cobra-pose-reveals-nuke-

repose/#:~:text=Since%20then%2C%20neither%20vessel%20has,vessels%20has%20likely%20been%20retired. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[21] Som, Vishnu. "India Deployed Nuclear Missile-Armed Submarine During Standoff With Pak." NDTV, 18 Mar. 2019, www.ndtv.com/india-news/india-deployed-nuclear-missile-armed-submarine-during-standoff-with-pakistan-2009178. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[22] US Department of State. "Agreement Between the Government of The United States of America and the Government of The Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Prevention of Incidents On and Over the High Seas" US Department of State, 20 Jan. 2009 https://2009-2017.state.gov/t/isn/4791.htm Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[23] UN. "Agreement on Advance Notice on Military Exercises, Manoeuvres and Troop Movements." United Nations — Treaty Series, vol. 1843–1–31420, 6 Apr. 1991, https://treaties.un.org/doc/publication/unts/volume%201843/volume-1843-i-31420-english.pdfAccessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[24] Uppsala Conflict Data Program (UCDP). "India-Pakistan Peace Agreement."

UCDPhttps://ucdpged.uu.se/peaceagreements/fulltext/IN%20PK_990221_Memorandum%20of%20Understanding.pdf Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[25] Bhaskar, C. Uday. "The Forgotten India-Pakistan Nuclear Crisis: 25 Years Later." The Diplomat, 19 May 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/05/the-forgotten-india-pakistan-nuclear-crisis-25-years-later/ Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025 [26] Abbas, Bashir Ali. "Political Incentives Will Determine the Next India-Pakistan Missile Agreement." South Asian Voices, 22 May 2024 https://southasianvoices.org/nuc-m-in-r-brahmos-incident-03-26-2024/ Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025 [27] The Print. "Incident Regrettable': Rajnath Singh on Accidental Firing of Indian Missile Into Pak." YouTube, 15 Mar. 2022, www.youtube.com/watch?v=zHvfujgbSS0. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[28] Peri, Dinakar. "IAF Sacks 3 Officers in Missile Firing Case." The Hindu, 23 Aug. 2022,

www.thehindu.com/news/national/accidental-missile-firing-three-iaf-officers-responsible-services-

terminated/article65802000.ece. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[29] MEA. "India-Pakistan Expert Level Dialogue on Conventional and Nuclear Confidence Building Measures." Ministry of External Affairs, https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?

dtl/21007/IndiaPakistan+Expert+level+Dialogue+on+Conventional+and+Nuclear+Confidence+Building+Measures.At Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[30] ET. "India Zindabad': Pakistanis Raise Slogan After Being Rescued by Indian Navy From Somali Pirates." The Economic Times, 1 Apr. 2024, https://m.economictimes.com/news/defence/india-zindabad-pakistanis-raise-slogan-after-being-rescued-by-indian-navy-from-somali-

pirates/articleshow/108904364.cms#:~:text=The%20Indian%20Navy%20carried%20out,gratitude%20by%20chanting%20'India%20Zindabad. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[31] Shende, Shreyas. "India's Membership of the CMF: Mapping the Future of India-US Maritime Ties." The Diplomat, 24 May 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/indias-membership-of-the-cmf-mapping-the-future-of-india-us-maritime-ties/#:~:text=India's%20full%20membership%20of%20the,change%20in%20India%2DU.S.%20ties. Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[32] CUES "Code for Unplanned Encounters at Sea", Maritime Safety Innovation Lab,

 $https://maritimesafety innovation lab.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/cues_2014.pdf \ Accessed \ on \ 2 \ Apr. \ 2025$

[33] Parmar, Sarabjeet SIngh. "Naval Symposium in China: Decoding the Outcome." MP-IDSA, 18 Mar. 2025,

https://www.idsa.in/publisher/comments/naval-symposium-in-china-decoding-the-outcome/ Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

Endnotes

[34] Jonko, Anushree. "S Jaishankar 1st Minister in Nearly a Decade to Visit Pakistan. What's Expected." NDTV, 15 Oct. 2024, https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/s-jaishankar-1st-minister-in-nearly-a-decade-to-visit-pakistan-whats-expected-6795687 Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

[35] US Department of State. "Agreement Between the Government of The United States of America and the Government of The Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Prevention of Incidents On and Over the High Seas" US Department of State, 20 Jan. 2009 https://2009-2017.state.gov/t/isn/4791.htm Accessed on 2 Apr. 2025

